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Executive Summary
The Annual Report summarises the performance and work programme of the Finance and Investment Committee during the period 01 April 2016 – 31 March 2017.  The Terms of Reference of the Committee are also presented with minor updates shown including clarifying that the Committee’s remit to review the Financial Strategy refers to the Long Term Financial Plan and its remit to review the ICT Strategy refers to delivery against the Global Digital Exemplar programme 2017-2020.    
Governance Route/Approval Process
The Finance and Investment Committee has received and approved this report at its meeting on 09 November 2017 and recommended that the Board of Directors receive the Committee Annual Report and approve the proposed amendments to the Terms of Reference.  

The Audit Committee will also receive a copy of the Finance and Investment Committee’s Annual Report and take an overview of the work of the Finance and Investment Committee, as discussed at the meeting of the Audit Committee on 12 September 2017.  The Audit Committee will receive this at its next meeting on 07 December 2017.  
Recommendation
The Board is asked to receive the report and approve the revised Terms of Reference. 

Author and title: Laura Smith, Corporate Governance Officer, and 
           Hannah Smith, Assistant Trust Secretary
Lead Executive Director:
 Kerry Rogers, Director of Corporate Affairs &       Company Secretary
1. A risk assessment has been undertaken around the legal issues that this report presents and there are no issues that need to be referred to the Trust Solicitors. 

2. Strategic Objectives – this report relates to or provides assurance and evidence against the following Strategic Objective(s) of the Trust:

2) Delivering Operational Excellence

(Goals: our services will be effective and efficient; information will be translated into knowledge; and our planned surplus will be delivered)

5) Developing Leadership, People and Culture

(Goals: staff satisfaction will be in the top 20% of Trusts nationally; our staff and teams will be high-performing; and we will recruit and retain an excellent workforce)
3. This report satisfies or provides assurance and evidence against the requirements of the following Terms of Reference of the Committee:
· to ensure there is a comprehensive governance framework covering the capital programme and that the Trust can demonstrate Value For Money (VFM) in its investment decisions and delivery of the programme and to receive an annual report on securing VFM; 

· to consider and approve all capital expenditure proposals, acquisitions and disposals within the authorities delegated to the Committee:

· critically scrutinise all business cases over £500K;

· approve business cases over £500K less than £2m; and 

· make recommendations to the Board on approval over £2m;

· to approve all PIDs for schemes over £2m;

· to approve any forecast variation of £100-500K of the approved budget for a capital development in line with the Budgetary Control policy; 

· to critically review the Financial Strategy, Estates Strategy and ICT Strategy with a recommendation to the Board on approval and to receive annual progress reports on the anniversary of their approval, review recommendations on variations to strategy and approve supporting strategies relating to these key strategies; 

· to annually review the capital programme and make a recommendation to the Board.  To monitor delivery of the capital investment programme through quarterly progress reports from the Capital Programme Board and to receive an annual report from the Capital Programme Board on the performance of project delivery.  To agree and monitor the work of the Capital Programme Board and review annually its terms of reference, performance and effectiveness; 

· to review the governance arrangements for the capital investment programme by request from the Audit Committee on the basis of a recommendation arising from an assurance report; 

· to consider evaluation reports for capital schemes over £2m; 

· to approve any financing or use of financial instruments within its delegation;

· to discuss and review budgets and strategic plans for submission to the Board and recommend changes in financial strategy in the following areas: resource management, LDP, capital structure, borrowing, interest exposure, tax planning and investment; 

· to review compliance with financing agreements and covenants and the operation of treasury management policies including setting benchmarks for assessing the Treasury function’s performance and reviewing a market testing exercise performed annually covering the permitted investment institutions adopted by the Trust; or 

· to consider any changes to accounting policies before the Audit Committee scrutinises the statutory accounts.

Finance and Investment Committee Annual Report

For the period 01 April 2016 – 31 March 2017
The Finance and Investment Committee is the principal sub-committee of the Board with responsibility to ensure the effective planning and scrutiny of financial matters and decisions that the Board has determined should be reserved to the Board. This Committee shall ensure there is a comprehensive governance framework covering the capital programme, and that the Trust can demonstrate Value For Money (VFM) in its investment decisions and delivery of the programme.

Lyn Williams, Non-Executive Director, was the Chair of the Committee during the reporting period.

1. Attendance and Frequency of Meetings
During the reporting period the Committee met six times. 

Membership of the Committee (attendance shown in brackets) comprised:

· Trust Chair (6/6)
· Chief Executive (4/6)
· 2 Non-Executive Directors of the Trust

· Lyn Williams (Committee Chair) (6/6)
· John Allison (6/6)
· 1 Executive Director of the Trust

· Mike McEnaney (6/6)
During this period, the following officers of the Trust and other interested parties were invited to attend for all or part of meetings (attendance shown in brackets):

· Chief Operating Officer (3)

· Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary (3)

· Assistant Trust Secretary (6)

· Deputy Director of Finance (3)

· Director of Estates and Facilities (3)

· Cost Improvement Programme Manager (4)

· Interim Performance Director (1)

· Associate Director of Strategy (1)

· Head of Costing (1) 

· Head of IT (1)

· Head of Financial Planning and Analysis (1)

· Medical Director (1) 

· Chief Information Officer (1)
· Head of Property Services (2)

· External Attendee – David Brodin, Rubicon Health Consulting (1)

· External Attendee – Mike Dennis, Oxford AHSN (1)

· External Attendee – Glenn Wells, Oxford AHSN (1)

During this period, the following also attended to observe meetings: 
· Jonathan Asbridge, Non-Executive Director (1)

· Chris Hurst, Non-Executive Director (1)

· PricewaterhouseCoopers - observers for the Well Led Governance Review – Emma Roberts and Emily Better (1)
The quorum for the committee is three members to include at least two non-executive directors (which could include the Chair of the Trust) and one executive director.  Deputies will count towards the quorum and attendance rates. Quorum has been achieved at 6 out of 6 meetings. 
Under the direction of the Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary, the following attended meetings during the reporting period to take a true and accurate record of the proceedings of the Committee: the Personal Assistant to the Director of Corporate Affairs & Company Secretary; the Assistant Trust Secretary; and the Corporate Governance Officer.  
2. Business transacted by the Committee

Set out below is the remit of the Committee together with a report on the business transacted over the reporting period 01 April 2016 – 31 March 2017.

2.1 Consider and approve all capital expenditure proposals, acquisitions, and disposals within the authorities delegated to the Committee by the Board of Directors, under the Trust’s Scheme of Delegation:
· critically scrutinise all business cases over £500k; 
· approve business cases (over £500 less than £2m); and
· make recommendations to the Board of Directors on approval over £2m.
IT infrastructure licensing business case
The Head of IT presented a business case in January 2017 which set out options relating to core infrastructure licensing and recommended investment in a subscription package at an indicative three-year cost of potentially £1.6 million up to £2.1 million which could represent an increased cost of approx. £470,000 per annum. He provided an overview of the Trust’s current position, usage of software and summarised the main options in the business case. The Committee noted the report and that whilst the recommended investment in the business case was not yet approved, the business case would be revised, considered and recommended by the Executive and then brought back to the Committee for review and, if appropriate, approval if under £2 million or recommendation to the Board if over £2 million. 

The Director of Finance provided an update on the licencing business case in March 2017 and explained that a new option had been identified to improve security and he would report on this at a later date. 
Oxford Pharmacy Store (OPS) – move to new premises business case 
Following the presentation in February 2016 (i.e. prior to the reporting period) of a business case for OPS to move to new premises, the potential move of OPS was discussed further during meetings in November 2016, January 2017 and March 2017.  OPS forecasts and performance reports were also provided to the Committee.  In March 2017 it was reported that the move would be put on hold; a further update would be provided after the outcome of the Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency inspection.    
2.2 Approve all PIDs for schemes over £2m.
No PIDs for schemes over £2m were received. 
2.3 Approval of any forecast variation of £100-£500k of the approved budget for a capital development in line with the Budgetary Control policy.
The Director of Finance presented Capital Programme Financial Update Reports in May 2016, July 2016, September 2016, November 2016, January 2017 and March 2017 which provided actual results and a forecast of capital expenditure to the end of the financial year. In March 2017 he explained that forecast spend had been £5.1m, but it was anticipated that less than this would be spent. He explained that Care Quality Commission works had not been included at the beginning of the year and the plan had been reshaped to include these works. He added that IT had seen significant shortfall due to the Microsoft licence, however they had reduced Electronic Health Records (EHR) spend.
2.4 Critically review the Financial Strategy, Estates Strategy and ICT Strategy with a recommendation to the Board of Directors on approval. Receive annual progress reports on the anniversary of their approval and review recommendations on variations to strategy. Approve supporting strategies relating to these key strategies.
Estates Strategy 2013-2023
The Director of Finance presented an oral update on the Estates Strategy in May 2016.  The Director of Estates and Facilities presented an Estates Strategy Implementation Report in November 2016 which highlighted the progress to date on a number of projects, as well as progress against key drivers such as sustainability, safe and secure premises, local plans and financial drivers. 
The Committee also considered and approved the new Acquisition & Disposal Policy for Land and Property in July 2016 (as also referenced in section 2.18 below on policies).  
Information Communications and Technology (ICT) Strategy 2012-2016
The existing ICT strategy is for the period 2012-2016.  However, the Committee has been regularly sighted on the work of the Information Management and Technology (IM&T) department through status reports received in September 2016, November 2016 and January 2017, as referred to in section 2.17 below. 
2.5 Annually review the Capital Programme and make a recommendation to the Board of Directors to approve
The Committee received the Capital Programme annual report, which summarised the performance of the capital programme during FY15/16, in July 2016. 
During the reporting period, the presentation on the FY17/18 revenue and capital budget and the FY17/18 financial plan was provided by the Finance team directly to the Board meeting in private on 29 March 2017; the Committee did not receive a separate presentation.   
2.6 Review the governance arrangements for the capital investment programme by request from the Audit Committee on the basis of a recommendation arising from an assurance report
No requests for review were made by the Audit Committee in the reporting period but delivery of the capital investment programme was monitored as set out in section 2.7 below. 
2.7 Monitor delivery of the capital investment programme through quarterly progress reports from the Capital Programme sub-committee.
The Committee received Capital Programme sub-committee quarterly progress reports, which detailed the capital works being undertaken across the Trust, in May 2016, July 2016, September 2016, November 2016 and March 2017. 
2.8 Consideration of evaluation reports for capital schemes over £2m.
An update was received in May 2016 on the disposal of the former Manor and Tindal sites and the progress of the section 106 planning application.  
2.9 Receive an annual report from the Capital Programme sub-committee on the performance of project delivery.
The Director of Finance presented the Capital Programme Annual Report in July 2016 which summarised the performance of the capital programme and programmed work of the Capital Programme sub-committee during FY15/16, including review of capital expenditure. He explained that a change in the structure of the meetings allowed for greater transparency of discussion and meant that the group worked more effectively as there was a harmonisation of priorities, along with clear and effective decision making.   
He also presented a Capital Programme Key Performance Indicators Annual Report and explained that there was a recurring item/issue with Phoenix ward works, in particular with determining the specification, which kept changing.  
2.10 Receive an annual report from the Director of Estates and Facilities on securing Value For Money (VFM).
An annual report on securing VFM and an update on the success of proposals to improve VFM was included within the Capital Programme Annual Report received by the Committee in July 2016.  

2.11 Approve any financing or use of financial instruments within its delegation.
None during the reporting period.  
2.12 Be empowered to delegate its authority to the Chairman or the Chief Executive within the limits contained in the Trust’s Scheme of Delegation.
No instances during the reporting period.  
2.13 Discuss and review budgets and Strategic Plans for submission to the Board of Directors and recommend changes in financial strategy in the following areas:
· Resource management

· LDP

· capital structure 

· borrowing  

· interest exposure 

· tax planning

· Investment

The Director of Finance provided oral updates on the Financial Plan/Financial Sustainability Plan and utilisation of reserves in May 2016, July 2016, September 2016, November 2016, January 2017 and March 2017. In March 2017 he reported that the month 11 year to date adverse variance was £1.8m with a £2.3m contingency and that the plan should still be met. All meetings also received, as a standing item, a report on cash flow; throughout the reporting period a healthy cash balance was retained. 
The Director of Finance also presented, in July 2016, on the NHS Improvement Control Total for the Trust and the allocation of Sustainability and Transformation (S&T) funding.  NHS Improvement set financial Control Totals for all NHS foundation trusts ahead of FY17 plan submissions.  The original Control Total set for the Trust, before the additional allocation of S&T funding was £3.304 million deficit.  Following the allocation of £1.830 million S&T funding, the Trust’s Control Total was £1.474 million deficit.  Ongoing updates on the Control Total were provided during the reporting period through the updates on the Financial Plan/Financial Sustainability Plan.  
In January 2017 the Director of Finance confirmed that the final Operational Plan had been submitted to NHS Improvement and that key contracts had been signed. 
2.14 Review compliance with financing agreements and covenants and the operation of treasury management policies including:

· setting benchmarks for assessing the Treasury function’s performance, and annually reviews performance against those benchmarks; and

· reviewing a market testing exercise performed annually by the Finance Department covering the permitted investment institutions adopted by the Trust.

The Director of Finance presented the Treasury Management Annual Report to the meeting in July 2016. He explained that the Trust had continued its approach not to place cash investments in commercial banks in 2015/16, minimising the impact of the Public Dividend Capital (PDC) charge. Interest earned on cash balances and deposits had decreased to £47k (£59k in FY15) as a result of lower cash balances; as a result of the PDC charging mechanism and low interest rates, Treasury Management activity had focussed on operational matters. 

An updated Treasury Management Policy was received, with minor changes, and was approved by the Committee. 

2.15 Consider any changes to accounting policies before the Audit Committee scrutinises the statutory accounts 
None during the reporting period.  
2.16 Agree and monitor the work of the Capital Programme sub-committee and review annually its terms of reference, performance and effectiveness within the Integrated Governance Structure 
Minutes from the Capital Programme sub-committee were received in May 2016, July 2016, September 2016, November 2016, January 2017 and March 2017. 
Revised Terms of Reference for the Capital Programme Sub Committee were received and approved in January 2017. 

2.17 Other Business Transacted 
The following additional reports were received and reviewed:
· Cost Improvement Programme (CIP) Highlight Report; 
· NHS Improvement Control Total; 
· IM&T/Electronic Health Record (EHR) update;

· South Buckinghamshire Rationalisation updates;

· Bicester and Townlands new hospitals development updates;

· Warneford Hospital Building and Estates Working Group minutes; 
· Legal Services Annual Report 2015-2016;
· Oxford Pharmacy Store (OPS) Performance Report and Board  minutes; and
· Allied Health Science Centre / Allied Health Science Network Data Interoperability Proposal. 

Reference Costs
In January 2017 the Director of Finance and the Head of Costing gave a presentation on the Trust’s Reference Costs and development of Service Line Reporting (SLR).  Based on the FY16 Reference Cost Index (RCI), the Trust had a RCI of 94 and was 6% more efficient than the national average of 100 and still within the top 20 mental health trusts for efficiency.  The position had however deteriorated compared to the FY15 RCI of 87.  Costs had increased with agency and staffing costs being a theme across mental health clustered services, secure mental health services and child and adolescent mental health services.  The Director of Finance explained that SLR reports were now available on a monthly basis and work was taking place to refine the cost allocation and activity data and to develop a reports dashboard.  
Procurement projects and tenders 

The Deputy Director of Finance and the Director of Finance presented updates in July 2016 and January 2017 on the strategic procurement work plan and key tenders, operations team’s projects, key performance indicators and national and local developments. 

IM&T and EHR status reports

The Committee received a summary of the IM&T department’s activities in September 2016, November 2016 and January 2017 in relation to: the EHR; IT service; Information Management and Business Intelligence Service; Information Governance; and risks, issues and opportunities – such as the opportunity for the Trust to become a Global Digital Exemplar. 
2.18 Policies
An updated Investment Policy was presented in September 2016 and further amendments were suggested. The revised policy was received and approved at the November 2016 meeting. 
The Acquisition and Disposal Policy for Land and Property was received and approved in July 2016. 
3. Reporting

Meetings are formally recorded and minutes have been circulated to all Committee members and formally reported to the Board of Directors.
BOD 16/2017


(Agenda item: 153)











